

MINUTES OF MEETING

HARMONY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT

The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors of the Harmony Community Development District was held Thursday, October 25, 2012, at 6:00 p.m. at 7251 Five Oaks Drive, Harmony, Florida.

Present and constituting a quorum were:

Robert D. Evans	Chairman
Mark LeMenager	Vice Chairman
Steve Berube	Supervisor
Kerul Kassel	Supervisor
Ray Walls	Supervisor

Also present were:

Gary L. Moyer	Manager: Moyer Management Group
Tim Qualls	Attorney: Young vanAssenderp, P.A.
Greg Golgowski	Harmony Development Company
Todd Haskett	Harmony Development Company
Brock Nicholas	Harmony Development Company
Garth Rinard	Davey Commercial Grounds Management
Residents and members of the public	

FIRST ORDER OF BUSINESS

Roll Call

Mr. Evans called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

Mr. Evans called the roll and stated a quorum was present for the meeting.

SECOND ORDER OF BUSINESS

Approval of the Minutes of the September 27, 2012, Regular Meeting

Mr. Evans reviewed the minutes of the September 27, 2012, regular meeting and requested any additions, corrections, notations, or deletions.

Ms. Kassel stated page 21 item C should not be "Lake Watch Program" because item B is the Lake Watch Program. It should read Development Company Changes. Page 23, fourth paragraph from the bottom where I am speaking, it should read "air locks or safety areas."

On MOTION by Ms. Kassel, seconded by Mr. LeMenager, with all in favor, unanimous approval was given to accept the minutes of the September 27, 2012, regular meeting, as amended.

THIRD ORDER OF BUSINESS

Audience Comments

A Resident stated I suggest everyone speak a little louder. It is raining, and you Board members sit very close together at the table. We have a difficult time hearing you.

Mr. Evans stated we will speak up.

A Resident asked will there be any refurbishing of the pool in Ashley Park?

Mr. Evans stated we have discussed furniture items.

The Resident stated I am referring to the pool itself.

Mr. Haskett stated we included money in the budget this year for pergolas.

The Resident stated everything looks bad. The tile on the pool looks nasty. The furniture seems really great. Whoever chose it did a great job because it is really solid and it has not fallen apart. On the trellises, the metal parts have rusted and they are drooping down. Some of them are falling apart. The area is looking old and run down.

Mr. Evans stated we budgeted for some improvements for this fiscal year.

The Resident asked when is that targeted to happen?

Mr. Evans stated the budget was adopted in August and it goes into effect October 1, 2012.

Mr. Berube stated probably between now and spring, I imagine it will be spruced up.

Mr. Haskett stated that is correct.

Mr. Berube stated you mentioned something about the tile. Does it look dirty?

The Resident stated I do not know much about tile, and I am not sure if there are chips, but the blue tiles look nasty.

Ms. Kassel asked could that be lime deposit?

Mr. Berube stated yes.

FOURTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Subcontractor Reports

A. Aquatic Plant Maintenance – Bio-Tech Consulting

i. Monthly Highlight Report

Mr. Golgowski reviewed the monthly aquatic plant maintenance report as contained in the agenda package and is available for public review in the District Office during normal business hours.

Mr. Golgowski stated they were out today working on the ponds. We are getting into the season where things should be slowing down a little. It is all routine maintenance.

B. Landscaping – Davey Commercial Grounds Management

i. Monthly Highlight Report

Mr. Rinard reviewed the monthly landscape maintenance report as contained in the agenda package and is available for public review in the District Office during normal business hours.

Mr. Rinard stated these past few weeks have been pretty active. As many of you may have noticed, the annuals have been replaced. Turf fertilization has been completed. Shrub fertilization is in progress and will be completed by the month's end. Tree fertilization is in progress. We will be slightly behind on the timetable, extending into the first week of November. I mentioned in this and the previous summary that we are making transitions with the weather where the days are warm and the nights are cool, which sets the stage for brown patch. We have seen a couple of minor outbreaks on the property that have been treated. They are due for follow-up applications next week. We are treating them when they are small, so we should not have any problems with them and should not see any further festering. With next week's temperatures and things cooling off quite a bit, hopefully we can get some consistency with the cool weather as we continue to move toward the end of the year and can get past any issues relative to the brown patch in the turf. Pond edging is complete. Indian grass sod, the proposal that was approved at the last Board meeting, is 90% complete. We ran a little short on materials yesterday and the additional material is coming in tomorrow, at which time that work will be complete. In conjunction with that, we are also doing some sod improvements off Buck Lane where there is a small area that needs to be closed up. That will be complete tomorrow, as well.

ii. Proposal to Change to Recycled Mulch

Mr. Rinard stated last Friday, we did a little renovation at the Town Square flag pole area by adding in some annuals and taking out some old plant material. In doing that work and going back to one of the things we discussed last month with the alternative mulch, the mulch we discussed had a bit of a delay in getting receipt of the pallet from the manufacturer. We received it this week, and it is down. I believe the Board was emailed notification that it was installed at Lakeshore Park by the fountain area. In light of the little project we did on Friday, we brought some of the material that we use on our Disney project, which is the same material but a darker color. The material at Lakeshore Park is a cherry brown color, more to mimic what the pine bark looks like when it is

fresh. The mulch we used at the flag pole is a darker color and from a distance looks black. I do not know if anyone has had an opportunity to look at either location, but there are a couple options. The tree relocation and landscape project at the west entrance begins Monday. We will spend about three days on preparation, which will include removal of the palmettos out of the median and the grasses in the corner beds on each side of the entrance as we prepare to move the eight sabal palms from the overpass to the entrance. There will be three in each corner and two in the middle area. Then we will move the magnolias from the west end of the fence line into the median area. That work is anticipated to happen on Thursday with the tree spades coming in. Once the trees are set, then we will go back in and get the grasses replanted and also put in the butterfly bush that is going in underneath the magnolias and through the middle of the median.

Ms. Kassel asked is the pond edging something that is done only twice a year?

Mr. Rinard stated that is correct.

Mr. LeMenager stated I walked over to the area by the fountain since I live right next door, and it looked pretty good. I actually thought it looked like it had a little grass in it, so I reached down to feel it. It looked like it had grass clippings in it, but it seems a lot finer than the sample we saw last month. Would that be accurate?

Mr. Rinard stated it could be from manufacturing, some of the dust-type material. I think when it settles in, you will see the true mulch. The sample bags that I brought last month had actually been sitting around for quite some time.

Mr. LeMenager stated I thought it looked great. It is pretty easy to imagine that when you have a big rainstorm, which we might have in the next few days, we are not going to have tons of mulch floating down into all the drains. I liked it.

Mr. Berube stated I also looked at it, and I thought it was great.

Ms. Kassel stated I received one complaint about the smell, but I did not find it offensive.

Mr. Berube stated I thought I smelled a whiff of manure this morning when it was wet, but it will go away.

Ms. Kassel stated pine bark nuggets smell when they first come out of the bag, too.

Mr. Walls stated I agree with all your comments.

Mr. Berube asked are we at the point of making a decision to switch to this alternative mulch?

Mr. LeMenager stated we need to amend the contract because the contract specifies the kind of mulch.

Mr. Qualls stated the amended contract that has been executed calls for pine bark mulch or a recycled alternative, so you are fine to make that switch if you choose.

Mr. Berube stated there is still a color choice. Are we all in agreement that the brown we saw at the fountain is the choice?

Mr. Walls and Mr. LeMenager stated yes.

Ms. Kassel asked are we ready to make that decision?

Mr. Berube stated I think so. I believe Mr. Rinard probably wants to proceed with this.

On MOTION by Mr. Walls, seconded by Mr. LeMenager, with all in favor, unanimous approval was given to authorize Davey Commercial Grounds Management to switch to the alternative recycled mulch in the brown color, as discussed.

iii. Proposal for Tree Trimming

Mr. Evans stated we were handed a new proposal for tree trimming that replaces the one that was included in the agenda package.

Mr. Rinard stated that is correct. When I originally put this together, I handed this off to our utility group for bucket trucks in looking to them to complete this project. Timelines and deadlines being what they are, I did not properly vet this information. Mr. Haskett brought it to my attention so I reviewed it again. We are two separate divisions, and we have two separate pricing structures and business models. I came up with an alternate means of completing the project, expanding it for the scope, and also dropping the overall price. The new proposal is for 697 trees, which are from Town Square west, Cat Brier, Schoolhouse Road, Five Oaks Drive out to the west entrance, and Dark Sky. I believe that is historical from what you have done in the past for the area covered.

Mr. Evans asked what did we budget for this work?

Mr. Berube stated \$15,000. We have two line items for trees and trimming, \$15,000 and \$21,115, but I believe our anticipation was the same as what we paid last time, which was \$15,000. Two cycles back on the main roadways, we paid A Cut Above \$17,000 but that included some other ancillary work. The previous cycle, we paid Luke Brothers

\$15,000. We paid Luke Brothers \$15,000 both times, for the main boulevards and the interior roadways. It was the same dollar amount for both projects for Luke Brothers.

Mr. Walls stated that is correct.

Mr. Berube stated our anticipation for this year's budget was \$15,000. However, in that line item, we have a dollar amount of \$21,115 because we included a couple other tree trimming projects into that line item. The money is in the budget should we decide to approve this. We are getting into this cycle of doing tree pruning every other year. I am not sure that is not too often.

Mr. Rinard stated what you want to do at this early stage of the trees is to be sure you are getting the structure that you need as they grow out and start to mature so that you do not run into problems in the future. That might end up costing you more in the future. For the most part, the trees right now are not in bad shape. As we look at them and evaluate them, you have trees that will have minimal work done, while others require a little more work. You will have to touch each and every tree. Two years in the future, the trees will be bigger, they will have more area, and they will be a little more difficult to get into where you need to make the proper cuts. In general, costs are up from two years ago. From this point, you could probably stretch it out, but you do want to make sure that you are setting a precedent.

Mr. Berube stated Davey is new on this project, and we pay for an elevation of trees up to 10 feet. In my observation, that has not occurred yet to any of the trees.

Mr. Rinard stated we are not entirely through the property.

Mr. LeMenager asked is this too early? Is that something that should be done in the spring when all the shoots come up?

Mr. Berube stated many of the trees have branches hanging pretty low right now. We are paying for the elevation up to 10 feet throughout the year, and it is not a one-time annual project. It occurs year round to keep them all trimmed up to 10 feet. They have not had their first pass at elevating up to 10 feet, and some of them have been ignored for a long period of time. I see a cross over between these two projects. I think they ought to be elevated up to 10 feet first and see how they look, and then we can make a decision if we want to go with the heavier pruning. I realize timewise, it probably will not happen during this winter, leaves-off-the-trees cycle. I am fine with skipping a year on this major pruning.

Mr. LeMenager stated my concern and what I would like to see changed in the proposal is on Schoolhouse Road, Cat Brier, and Five Oaks Drive, where we have a significant number of trees that are now starting to touch houses. We really do need to address that, and it is not something we should put off for a long period of time. I would like to see that addressed. In terms of the overall work, my understanding of the 10-foot elevation had nothing to do with high branches that might start to be coming down. The 10-foot elevation is what you do on the trunk to make sure you take care of all the shoots. To the extent there is a branch that is 20 feet in the air that might start hanging below 10 feet, that is not my understanding of the 10 feet.

Mr. Rinard stated for elevations, as we get farther into the wintertime and as things slow down from the trimming standpoint, we have already tagged and identified some trees that we think are probably the worst-case scenario right now, or more of an immediate and priority need. Then we will focus on the elevation side. Not every tree will need to be able to go up to 10 feet, just because of proportion. We do not want to throw things out of scale. I am fine with this either way. I understand where you are coming from. If we go through and do the canopy work first, then we can relook at it and reconsider, if that is the Board's desire. It is entirely up to you.

Mr. Walls asked what is the optimal time of year to do this work?

Mr. Rinard stated now and the early part of the year, when the trees are basically dormant.

Mr. Walls stated so before we hit the spring.

Mr. Rinard stated that is correct, but it can be done at any time throughout the year.

Mr. Evans stated he is also trying coordinate his workload.

Mr. Walls stated I understand that.

Mr. Berube stated to clarify, if I am standing on a sidewalk, there should be nothing obstructing that sidewalk from a tree up to 10 feet. Is that what the 10-foot elevation means?

Mr. Rinard stated yes and no. If it is a 14-foot or a 16-foot tree, you do not want to trim it up to 10 feet because you will throw it out of proportion and you are taking too much off the canopy.

Mr. Berube stated presume it is a tree that is 25 feet tall, which some of them are. If I am walking down the sidewalk or riding my bicycle and I put my hand above my head, that is 9 or 10 feet.

Mr. Rinard stated that is too low.

Mr. Berube asked am I correct in understanding that the tree should not be touching my hand?

Mr. Rinard stated yes.

Mr. Berube stated it is an assumption that we have a 10-foot clear air space along the sidewalks.

Mr. Rinard stated that is our understanding.

Mr. Berube stated that is my presumption. I would like to skip a year, but that is my opinion.

Mr. Walls stated I am fine with this cycle that we have with the two sectors and we do one every other year. Going down our street, once you get to the two-year point, the trees get pretty gnarly and then people start trying to trim the trees themselves and it becomes a mess. I think it is good to keep them cleaned up every two years. I do not know if we want to go beyond that because then the trees will start to look a little unruly.

Mr. Berube stated Mr. LeMenager brought up an important issue, also, if trees are touching houses.

Ms. Kassel asked would that be addressed?

Mr. Rinard stated yes, that would be part of the work activity.

Ms. Kassel stated that is not shown on the proposal.

Mr. LeMenager stated I would like to have that language in there specifically.

Mr. Rinard stated I can add that.

Mr. Haskett stated we can also add a map of all the tree locations.

Mr. Berube asked will this work be done by the crew that is on site?

Mr. Rinard stated no, it will be staff from my office but not the on-site crews here.

Mr. Berube asked will you have oversight with them especially concerning trees touching the houses? This came up last time, and I do not think we really addressed it. I agree that we should not have trees touching houses.

Mr. LeMenager stated in other words, I need to get out on a ladder to take care of my trees.

Mr. Berube stated I understand that, but if we are going to trim trees, we need to make clear space all the way around them. I would think any home owner would appreciate that.

Ms. Kassel asked can we alter the proposal to mention trees touching houses? It mentions obstructing, but that does not mean the same thing.

Mr. Rinard stated yes.

Ms. Kassel asked when we have had the trees trimmed previously on the main roads, we did not go all the way down Five Oaks Drive?

Mr. Haskett stated no, we typically stop by the Swim Club. Those trees were planted much smaller and they do not have the same issues as the larger live oaks.

Mr. Berube stated that is probably still the case.

Mr. Haskett stated yes, most likely we would include them in next year's cycle.

Mr. Berube stated to clarify, 697 trees are listed. Does that include all the trees in the service area, or just along the streets?

Ms. Kassel stated it is only along the boulevards.

Mr. Berube stated there are trees that are off the streets in the dog parks and other areas.

Mr. Rinard stated that is correct, and those are not included in this count.

<p>On MOTION by Ms. Kassel, seconded by Mr. LeMenager, with all in favor, unanimous approval was given to the proposal dated October 23, 2012, from Davey Commercial Grounds Management for tree trimming in the amount of \$18,540, with the clarification that it includes trees that are impacting structures, as discussed.</p>

Mr. Berube stated this proposal was a 25% reduction from the one included in the agenda package.

Ms. Kassel stated actually the per-tree price was reduced 50%.

Mr. LeMenager stated I believe what he said earlier was the two divisions do things on a different cost basis.

Mr. Rinard stated that is exactly right. We will take one of our personnel with a lift. Basically we are not bringing in the big bucket trucks, which have a different pricing structure.

iv. Proposal for Roundabout Improvements

Mr. LeMenager asked who initiated this proposal? Was that something Davey came up with, or was it something someone else suggested?

Mr. Haskett stated a couple meetings ago, I mentioned doing some modifications to the roundabouts at Schoolhouse and Cat Brier because they are looking rather ratty.

Mr. Evans asked is this proposal what came out of your conversations with Davey?

Mr. Rinard stated the concept and design are basically mine. The idea is to continue the use of Florida-friendly landscape to reduce some of the sod areas, especially in a turn-about area. When we first came on property, that first turn-about had a fair amount of insect damage. I presume that had been a long-term problem. The thought was, do we really need turf in that location. While I am not a landscape architect, I do dabble in the design side. The general idea is to bring in some of the material that is being used farther down the road on the tip of Pond Pine where there is perennial peanut. We wanted to use some of that to bring in color to catch your eye. The center plantings will have crinum and butterfly bushes and will be specimen-type planting and where you will draw your main color from. The crinums will be spaced out a little farther than normal spacing to set them off a little. We will use Queen Emma's purple crinum, which have a purple leaf instead of the green leaf on the regular crinums. They will stand a little taller and provide more of a specimen-type look. The butterfly bush will tie in some of the existing material from the west entrance and moving into this area. In between will be flax lily and society garlic to play off some contrasts and compliments in the colors of the blooms. It is a large area. I had to recheck my numbers because of the spacing we were dealing with, but it is about 78 feet across in diameter, which is a pretty large area. The existing sod is making a comeback. The chinch bug problem has been controlled and the sod is recovering. There was a large area of society garlic in a portion of that area now which had been taken over primarily by torpedo grass. That has been cleared out and taken care of, and you have some remnants of the society garlic there now. It is where I went as far as the design.

Mr. Berube asked does this presume no sod on the entire circle?

Mr. Rinard stated that is correct.

Mr. Berube asked the groundcover will be the new brown recycled material?

Mr. Rinard stated that is correct.

Mr. Berube stated I presume we will have to make some irrigation adjustments when this is complete.

Mr. Rinard stated there may be some modifications needed. I am not familiar with the type of irrigation, whether they are sprayers or rotors in that area.

Mr. Haskett stated they all spray in that area.

Mr. Rinard stated then we may not have to do a whole lot for irrigation.

Mr. Berube stated if we approve this, then you will get with our irrigation technician and provide some serious guidance on irrigation needs.

Mr. Rinard stated yes, we will inform him.

Mr. Berube stated these are all perennials. That means we will not deal with seasonal changes with these plants?

Mr. Rinard stated that is correct.

Mr. Berube asked presuming proper maintenance is performed by Davey, how long should they last? Years and years?

Mr. Rinard stated yes.

Mr. Berube stated we have been using pine straw under all the pine trees. Have you contemplated making a change from pine straw to the recycled mulch under the pine trees?

Mr. Haskett stated the pine straw is all natural; it is from the pines. Otherwise, if you put any type of mulch down, it will just get covered up with pine needles.

Mr. Berube stated I had not really paid attention and did not know if that was done as part of the mulch or not. I like it.

Mr. LeMenager stated we have reduced the budget substantially, and this is an \$8,000 enhancement that might be nice to do. I am not a gardener, but I am married to someone who has been gardener of the month twice, so I asked her opinion of this proposal. Her comment was that we are going to destroy perfectly good bushes that are already there. Her number one aesthetic concern was that we are going to create a formal or semi-formal location in what is supposed to be more of a natural-looking town. This is quite a formal set up. If you compare the other two roundabouts to this one, it will be quite a significant difference from what we have for a natural look in the other two roundabouts. I am not sure we want to be as formal as this. More importantly, we reduced the budget. Because of the way the debt service worked out, we reduced it significantly, about

\$60,000. We only added about \$87,000 to fund balance last year, which means we have \$27,000 extra since we did not add anything to reserves. This is one-third of all the extra money we have for the year. Do we really want to spend one-third of all the extra money we have for the next 12 months for this roundabout? I am not sure we want to be spending our money that way.

Mr. Berube stated I agree with you that it is not cheap and it will look fairly nice. However, when you look at that entire area, with the developer's cooperation, at the far end of that park that this will face, we are spending a significant amount of money on a big upgrade. We have upgraded the playground there with the canopies and shade structure and other items. The development company has spent a significant amount of money addressing upgrades to Oak Glen Trail going into the Estates with stone uprights. They have upgraded the Enrichment Center. The whole area is coming up. I presume with Davey's assistance with the sod at the Lakeshore Park entrance that looks ratty, that will also be upgraded. I think this makes a nice statement. Remember that some of the most expensive houses that may be built here will be constructed down the street from this roundabout at the Estates. This is all about selling houses. I think this makes a nice statement. There are two new fountains in that area. Think about the overall effect. To Mr. LeMenager's point, this roundabout looks natural, but in reality when you look at it, it looks ratty. I think this is a nice upgrade in the right place. Yes, it is a lot of money.

Mr. Walls stated I tend to agree with Mr. Berube. The look of the roundabout right now is not nice. As Mr. Berube said, we want people to build houses behind it, and we want people to drive back there and look at that area. We want to make the lake and the walkway look nice and make them a focal point. I think we want to make this one look nicer than some of the other roundabouts because it will be the gathering area at the park and where people go to hang out, as well as build their houses on the back side. I like the idea that we are sprucing it up and making it look nice, that we are putting some thought into it. I think this is a pretty well-thought out proposal.

Mr. Berube stated perhaps Mr. LeMenager can look at this from a realtor perspective instead of a taxpayer perspective.

Mr. LeMenager stated I would be happy to do so. What sells is a first impression, which are the first two roundabouts. The last roundabout is not going to sell anything extra in the back. The concern expressed by my wife is that this is much too formal for

what Harmony is supposed to be all about. My other concern is that this is our first meeting of the new fiscal year, and you want to spend \$8,000 right away. This is a great idea, but where is the fiscal responsibility?

Mr. Berube stated we are supposed to be developing, maintaining and improving the infrastructure. I am not suggesting that we throw money away, but I do not see this as throwing money away. This is improving the community where we live and where we want other people to buy houses. When you talk to people who moved here, they will tell you the reason they bought in here was because of the way it looked; it had the right feel. They sensed things were nice.

Ms. Kassel asked what is the square footage of this area? I am surprised that it is over 1,200 plants. That is a lot of plants.

Mr. Rinard stated part of that is the size of the plants, which are one-gallon plants versus three-gallon plants or something larger, as well as spacing. We can change the spacing, which will make some changes to the overall cost.

Mr. Evans stated I am sure there will be a grow-in period.

Mr. Rinard stated that is correct.

Ms. Kassel stated I share Mr. LeMenager's concerns that we have a limited margin this year and that we are spending a substantial portion of it at the beginning of the year. At the same time, I think it is time to spruce up that area. I wonder if it is possible to address Mr. Berube's point that it is not wasting money. I have not had time to take a look at this closely to see what the situation is in that location, to see what kind of plant material looks good and what kind does not look good. I do not know if there is anything there that is usable and salvageable that might reduce the cost. I would request that we come back with a new proposal.

Mr. LeMenager stated if this was a proposal for a couple thousand dollars to spruce up the roundabout, I will support it. But this is not; this is \$8,000. The area is 4,700 square feet, which will cost about \$2.00 per square foot to spruce up a roundabout. That is a lot of money.

Mr. Berube asked where would we fund this from the budget, and how much is our budget line item for this year?

Ms. Kassel stated I would guess it would come from the \$10,000 in Miscellaneous Services in the landscaping category.

Mr. Walls stated it is \$23,000 this year.

Ms. Kassel stated I was looking at last year's budget.

Mr. Berube asked did we make note of any specific projects included in that dollar amount? I think we anticipated doing some improvements, which is why we increased it from \$10,000 from last year.

Mr. Walls stated nothing is noted in the description.

Mr. Berube stated we specifically included extra money for enhancements like this.

Mr. Walls stated that line item is for miscellaneous enhancements.

Mr. Evans stated to Mr. LeMenager's point about \$2.00 per square foot, sod will cost over \$1.00 per square foot if you did nothing but sod. For the price, it seems to be very reasonable for the coverage area. You are not going in with a halfway attitude where you need to let it grow in before you really get the impact. If you are going to plant it to create a focal point, you want the impact as soon as it is complete.

Mr. Berube stated this will look good as soon as it is done.

Mr. Evans stated as opposed to enhancing an area in a more distant location that would not be a focal point, so you would have more time for it to grow in.

Mr. Moyer stated the narrative for Miscellaneous Services indicates it is for unscheduled or one-time landscape maintenance expenses for other areas within the District that are not listed in any other budget category in the amount of \$23,000.

Mr. Berube stated I am pretty sure we discussed doing things like this.

Mr. LeMenager stated if we are going to discuss how it looks, that particular area of town will always be totally overshadowed by the bed and breakfast that is currently covered with a million Christmas lights.

Mr. Berube stated that is a separate issue, not for this Board.

Mr. LeMenager stated I do not disagree, but if you talk about people driving in and forming impressions, let us be real about what their impression is going to be.

Ms. Kassel stated I was looking at last year's budget of \$10,000, and now knowing that we have \$23,000 in the budget specifically set aside for landscape improvements, which I presume this qualifies, we would only be spending one-third of something that is already contemplated in the budget. I have less of a problem doing this.

On MOTION by Mr. Berube, seconded by Mr. Walls, with all in favor except Mr. LeMenager, approval was given to proposal dated October 9, 2012, from Davey Commercial Grounds Management for roundabout improvements in the amount of \$7,947.87, as discussed.

A Resident stated I am concerned about maintenance in the Ashley Park condominiums. What time do the crews start mowing? One of my neighbors commented to me that it is cooler now but at 7:15 a.m., they are mowing the grass in that area parallel to U.S. 192. There are also some fallen trees and shrubs that need attention.

Mr. Evans stated Mr. Rinard is the person with whom you can discuss that matter.

C. Dockmaster/Field Manager

i. Maintenance and Field Activities Report

Mr. Haskett reviewed the monthly field activities report as contained in the agenda package and is available for public review in the District Office during normal business hours.

Mr. Haskett stated we had a couple incidents, one on October 16 right after I submitted this report where a car ran over one of our oak trees. It was an eight-inch caliper tree, so it is a substantial tree. I emailed the information to Mr. Moyer and Ms. Burgess, along with a police report, pictures, and a cost estimate of \$2,175 to repair the damage. Ms. Burgess contacted the vehicle owner last week and again this week.

Mr. Walls asked did you contact their insurance company?

Mr. Moyer stated no, we contacted the person who owns the vehicle directly. The car was being driven by someone other than someone within the immediate family who owned the car. They do not want us to file against the insurance company for this situation, so they requested a little time to handle repayment, which is fine. But it will be a little bit of time. We are not going to let this stretch out for months. If we do not hear something within the next week, then we will file against the insurance company.

Mr. Berube asked the sapling that is in the hole is not permanent?

Mr. Haskett stated no. Davey was there the next morning to get the tree cut down and removed. They removed the whole root ball, so it is ready for a new tree.

Mr. Haskett stated we had some issues with vandalism. I noted in the report that there were three doggie pots destroyed on Cat Brier, but that number increased to six. The one across from Mr. Berube's home ended up in Lakeshore Park. We have replaced those now and they were installed today.

Mr. Evans asked were they stolen or just destroyed?

Mr. Haskett stated they were beat up and thrown around, destroyed.

Mr. Berube asked the ones on Cat Brier, were they the plastic ones or the metal ones?

Mr. Haskett stated they were the plastic ones.

Mr. Berube stated the one by my house was metal, so it would have been ripped off.

Mr. Haskett stated that is correct; they took the whole thing.

Mr. Evans stated with regard to vandalism, a lot of it is done by kids. It is costing us a lot of money to repair vandalism damage. Does it make sense to offer a reward for the arrest and conviction of anyone doing any sort of vandalism to District property and promote that within the community media? It may be that some of the good kids know who is doing this, and we can at least raise the bar and let it be known that if you damage our property, someone may turn you in for a \$500 reward. Does that make sense to do?

Ms. Kassel asked does that fall within our authorization?

Mr. Berube stated I would think so, to operate the works of the District.

Mr. Walls stated it can be considered insurance.

Mr. Qualls stated it might also be considered security. I cannot answer Ms. Kassel's question at the moment, but I will look into it.

Mr. Berube stated I can pick out three likely suspects immediately. There is a limited number of kids who are out looking for trouble, and you can spot them pretty easily. I just do not know what to do about it.

Ms. Kassel stated proving it is another issue.

Mr. Evans stated now you are raising the bar because someone may report them destroying our property. There is an incentive for them to report it. Up until that point, there is no incentive. A reward of \$500 will get a lot of kids' attention. I do not know the answer, but I think we can at least take a proactive approach to try to do something to deter some of this reckless behavior.

Mr. Walls stated I like it. I see cameras everywhere, which is about the only option we have unless you catch them in the act.

Mr. Berube asked how do we spread the word?

Mr. Evans stated you can purchase trail cameras that are battery operated and will work in the dark without a flash. We could authorize the purchase of two or three of them. Like some of the No Fishing signs that are destroyed, we can mount the trail

cameras on a light pole or somewhere aimed at those signs. Any motion gets picked up. It is just a thought.

Mr. LeMenager stated you can also get fake cameras and put up signs that they are real.

Mr. Berube stated people will quickly figure out that they are not real.

Ms. Kassel stated it probably costs several hundred dollars for an outdoor battery-operated camera.

Mr. Evans stated you can get them at Cabela's or Bass Pro Shop. There are different levels that you can purchase.

Mr. Berube asked how much are the doggie pots, \$275 each?

Mr. Haskett stated we went with the aluminum ones and eight of them cost \$2,788, about \$355 each.

Mr. Berube asked when was the last time you remember vandalism to the doggie pots?

Mr. Haskett stated it has been a while.

Ms. Kassel stated it is not just that. We are going to be putting in a nice facility around Long Pond with a lot of amenities, like pergolas and benches. Having a few cameras might be a deterrent to vandalism there.

Mr. Evans stated you can constantly move them, also. If the event occurs, you just download it. You can have it in video or still pictures. They will operate for six months on a set of batteries.

Mr. Haskett stated I have researched them a little, and Bass Pro Shop has some for \$100. I would like to purchase one or two to spread around the community. I would think that would be somewhat helpful.

Mr. Evans stated I recommend getting at least two of them and put them in the high-activity areas. At the same time, I would like to learn more about offering a reward.

Ms. Kassel asked how would we publicize it so the kids would know about it? If we put it in the Harmony Notes or other means, kids do not read those. Perhaps we could put signs on bulletin boards.

Mr. Evans stated I think word would spread really fast if we started this program. Parents are going to tell their kids and ask if they know anything about it. The parents are the ones who have to pay for the replacement.

Mr. Walls stated we could send an e-blast. There is also a large following on some of the Facebook groups, so we could get the word out pretty quickly.

Mr. Evans asked do we want to purchase two cameras?

Mr. Berube stated it might be better to authorize a certain dollar amount and Mr. Haskett can purchase as many as he can up to that dollar limit.

On MOTION by Mr. Berube, seconded by Mr. Walls, with all in favor except Mr. LeMenager, approval was given to purchase security cameras in an amount not to exceed \$500, as discussed.

Mr. LeMenager stated we are spending money like crazy, and this is the first meeting of the fiscal year.

ii. Buck Lake Boat Use Report

Mr. Haskett reviewed the monthly boat report as contained in the agenda package and is available for public review in the District Office during normal business hours.

Mr. Berube stated we said we were going to dispose of the solar boat, but I think it is still there.

Mr. Haskett stated it is out of the water. That is my fault since I have not gotten any information to Mr. Moyer to put in an advertisement.

iii. Sidewalks

Mr. Haskett stated we started sidewalk grinding on Beargrass, from Mr. Berube's house down to the school and back again. It was a grinder we rented from Rental World and we had to return it today because it seized up. Next week we will begin that program again.

Mr. Berube asked how much does a grinder cost?

Mr. LeMenager stated I would support purchasing a grinder.

Mr. Haskett stated I have a quote from Rental World for the exact same machine that fouled up today but it was 18 years old, so it will last a long time. The quote was \$4,000, and I cringed at that number. I priced others at around \$3,200. I am sure we mentioned that in our budget discussions, I believe in the sidewalk line item, to be able to purchase a grinder.

Mr. Walls asked what do they rent for, \$100 per day?

Mr. Haskett stated about \$120 per day.

Mr. Walls asked do we grind a couple times a year?

Mr. Haskett stated we have in the past, but we have a lot of grinding to get done. It would pay for itself in the first year.

Mr. LeMenager stated Mr. Moyer has mentioned that they have full-time staff in Celebration who do nothing else but grind sidewalks.

Mr. Berube stated I would think if you look around, you could find one for \$2,500. I would be in favor of buying one. In talking to our staff, he is under a time crunch, knowing he only has the machine for two days.

Mr. Haskett stated plus mileage and time going back and forth from Rental World.

Mr. Berube stated it does not always work. If we had one here and he had some free time in an afternoon, he can just go grind a few sidewalks. This problem is not going away. We will have to consider replacing sidewalk panels at some point. When they stick up too far and you grind them, there is nothing left.

Mr. Haskett stated I will work on getting some proposals for the next meeting.

Mr. LeMenager stated I would like to compliment Mr. Haskett. I do not know how long it has been since you power washed the sidewalks, but as I was driving here today, I thought the sidewalks on Cat Brier looked really nice.

Mr. Berube stated they did get cleaned up well.

Mr. LeMenager stated I do not know if that was a recent activity, but it stuck out and looked really sharp.

Mr. Haskett stated thank you.

FIFTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Developer's Report

A. District Vandalism

Mr. Nicholas stated we would be in favor of a reward program. I think it is cheaper to pay a reward for a conviction than it would be to keep replacing doggie pots. For every \$1,000, the development company spends \$700 of it. That seems like a good suggestion, and very unique. The cameras are how we caught the person doing vandalism on the golf course, which led to a conviction and full recovery of that loss.

Mr. Berube asked you have a camera system on the golf course?

Mr. Nicholas stated we used that system with the Osceola County Sheriff department to catch the gentleman on the golf course with a vehicle. A car drives by and a motion sensor goes off and took a still shot of the license plate. On the night it was vandalized, you work back and find out how many cars were taken a picture of. In this case, there

was only one, and the tire tracks matched, so we were able to catch the person. The sheriff had a deer camera from Bass Pro Shop that they used and attached to a light pole several hundred feet away from where the picture was taken. It was not an expensive camera, maybe \$200, but it did the job and led to conviction and recovery.

Ms. Kassel asked of the items that are vandalized in the community, what is most commonly vandalized? I have lived here for eight years, and this is the first I have heard about doggie pots getting vandalized. There was a lot of vandalism elsewhere.

Mr. Haskett stated vandalism ranges anywhere from pool furniture being thrown into the pool, windows broken, graffiti on trash cans and transformers, and things like that. There are just mischievous people out there who take advantage of any opportunity. Someone went down Cat Brier and took every doggie pot through there. The unfortunate part is, they came back a few nights later and got a few more.

Mr. Nicholas stated it is a nuisance level of vandalism at this point. The largest loss we had was at the golf course for \$22,000. Everything around the neighborhoods has been mostly nuisance level from a finance perspective, and it would be great to encourage stopping that with some mechanism that is sustainable.

Mr. Evans stated once they get away with it, they get more brazen.

Mr. Nicholas stated people move here because it is safe. We hear that a lot.

Mr. Berube stated we need to keep it that way.

Ms. Kassel stated I was asking for purposes of the best place to put these cameras, where the most frequent kind of vandalism occurs.

Mr. Evans stated we will keep that out of the public record.

Ms. Kassel stated at the large dog park on the Primrose Willow side, inside the safety area—the second gate—the panel underneath, there is a hole that has been made in the chain link that is about eight or 10 inches high that could use some attention.

Mr. Berube asked is it along the trail?

Ms. Kassel stated no, it is on the left side of the gate when you open the second gate.

Mr. Haskett stated I asked Chapco to look at that, and I am waiting on a price from them to mend those sections.

B. Lakeshore Park Improvements

Mr. Nicholas stated you will start seeing activity for the Lakeshore Park improvements. The delivery has started for materials, and the person who is starting on

the bridges and boardwalks will be there next week. Then you will see concrete preparation work happening November 10.

Mr. Berube stated in that area, we placed No Fishing signs in the water. None have disappeared, have they?

Mr. Haskett stated no, they have not.

SIXTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

District Manager's Report

A. Financial Statements

Mr. Moyer reviewed the financial statements as included in the agenda package and available for public review in the District Office during normal business hours.

Mr. Moyer stated the financial statements are as of the end of the fiscal year and account for the expenditures for 12 calendar months. There will still be some invoices that we incur in October that will be booked against the 2012 operations. As you can see and as Mr. LeMenager mentioned, we will carry forward about \$87,000 to fund balance. That is comprised of two items. One is that we were \$70,000 under budget on expenditures, and the other is that we were \$16,456 over budget on revenues. The combination of that means we have \$87,000 to add to fund balance.

Mr. Berube stated we will have some late invoices coming in for another \$10,000, so we will probably finish at \$75,000. We will not know that until next month, which is fine. It is better than being over budget.

Ms. Kassel stated last month, Mr. LeMenager mentioned that there could have been a mistake in the 2001 and 2004 debt service.

Mr. Moyer stated that is correct, there was.

Ms. Kassel stated there was also a question about an Insight Irrigation invoice, whether it was paid for \$5,600 or \$5,400.

Mr. Moyer stated we paid \$5,400.

Ms. Kassel asked what is the status on the insurance reimbursement for the damage to the fountain?

Mr. Moyer stated Mr. Haskett has been working with Ms. Paula Davis, who handles all the insurance claims. He provided her with all the information that she needs to file the claim, so that is an ongoing issue. It is not something we have forgotten about. It is an active issue.

Ms. Kassel stated I know Mr. Nicholas had spoken with the sheriff last month regarding the golf carts, and I know we discussed in the past whether or not the sheriff will enforce the No Fishing signs. Someone was supposed to talk with the sheriff about that. Has anything happened with that? I know it is not specifically related to finances.

Mr. Nicholas asked are you asking whether they will or not, or if they are?

Ms. Kassel stated we have had reports from residents that the sheriff's deputies have said that they will not enforce the signs. In a previous meeting, we discussed that someone, the developer or the District Manager, was going to check with the sheriff's office and find out if they were going to enforce the No Fishing signs.

Mr. Nicholas stated the sheriff's department will enforce what we ask them to enforce, generally speaking. The sheriff's deputies are trained to encourage kids to do things other than vandalism. It is not part of their basic training to discourage kids from fishing. We have had this discussion with them. Their intuition is to think fishing is a good thing rather than writing on the wall with a marker or damaging something. However, we have had the discussion and we talked about the preference and decision of the CDD. We asked that they enforce that rule where it is posted. I think we received clarification on that issue. There may have been a personal preference or something else that happened that particular day. As long as it is posted, the sheriff will enforce what is posted. I do not know to what extent you want them to enforce it.

Ms. Kassel stated people who had interacted with the deputies who wanted it enforced, the deputy told the residents that they were not going to enforce the signs.

Mr. Berube stated that is third-party hearsay. We do not really know what took place.

Ms. Kassel stated it is first-party hearsay because we heard from the person who interacted with the deputy.

Mr. Berube stated based on the situation that was reported to us, we do not really know what goes on. I would like to think that the work we did with those signs in making sure they conform to Florida Statute that a deputy will read that sign and under the right circumstances, enforce it. I agree that we had one complaint. I do not know how much further we go without another complaint.

Ms. Kassel stated I was just asking if the conversation had taken place because more than one person was informed by the deputies that they would not enforce the signs.

Mr. Golgowski stated I think they are most comfortable enforcing ordinances, such as trespass or not having a fishing license, not necessarily community standards.

Mr. Moyer stated this would be trespassing.

Mr. Berube stated that is why the signs are posted. I do not think it has been much of a problem lately because I have not seen many people fishing.

B. Invoice Approval #150 and Check Run Summary

Mr. Moyer reviewed the invoices and check summary, which are included in the agenda package and available for public review in the District Office during normal business hours, and requested approval.

On MOTION by Mr. LeMenager, seconded by Mr. Walls, with all in favor, unanimous approval was given to the invoices, as presented.

C. Public Comments/Communication Log

Mr. Moyer reviewed the complaint log as contained in the agenda package and available for public review in the District Office during normal business hours.

Mr. LeMenager stated it seems as though members of the Board are the majority of people who call in items. The residents should know they can report items, as well.

D. Website Statistics

Mr. Moyer reviewed the website statistics as contained in the agenda package and available for public review in the District Office during normal business hours.

E. New Employee

Mr. Berube asked where do we stand in hiring a new employee?

Mr. Moyer stated they are going through their very slow and tedious process of notification.

Mr. Berube stated we go through this every time.

Mr. Moyer stated yes, we do.

Mr. Berube stated we authorized this last month.

Mr. LeMenager stated I thought the plan was to wait until the end of winter to hire a new employee. Have I misunderstood something? I remember we had zero sense of urgency, so I am surprised by Mr. Berube's comment.

Mr. Moyer stated the discussion was that we were all aware that it was going to take Severn Trent three months to get this done anyway, which I think we all agreed, given the timeframe, was probably fine.

Mr. Evans stated that is what I recall.

Mr. Berube stated if you do not push it, then it does not happen with these people. That is my point. On a larger scale, Mr. Haskett does not even receive a response when he asks what is going on.

Mr. Moyer asked who are you asking?

Mr. Haskett stated Mr. Brian Smith and Ms. Maria Fuentes.

Mr. Moyer stated my guess is that they do not know, either.

Ms. Kassel stated I think it is the machinery or bureaucracy of Severn Trent.

Mr. Berube stated I understand that, but my point is, they work at the behest of this Board, not directly for us. The only reason there is a job here is because this Board agrees to provide funding for these employees to work on this property. The employee situation is lousy. The employees complain about reimbursements and it is always a problem for them to receive their money. Along the same lines, I look at this month's bill. Mr. Thomas Belieff was no longer an employee on September 2, and I do not know if this is timing or not, but we were billed the exact same amount of money for employee salaries in September as we paid in August and July.

Mr. Moyer stated I will check on that. Please give me a call any time you have a question. You do not need to wait for a meeting to raise these issues. That way, I can provide an answer faster than doing it just once a month.

Mr. Berube stated that is fine. These are public meetings for a reason. I do not know how much you want public and how much you want kept private.

Mr. Moyer stated I want to get the job done. I do not mind if you want to bring it up in a public meeting as well as talk to me during the month if you have any issues. I would rather address these issues when they bother you so we can get it done.

Mr. Berube stated thank you.

F. Debt Service Assessment

Mr. Moyer stated Mr. Walls had asked me a while ago about an email he received on the payoff amount for the debt service assessment. We have not forgotten that. They are going back to retrieve items out of storage. There are only three people in that department, and they are going one step at a time.

Mr. Walls stated by way of summary for the Board, I received an email from a neighbor of mine who requested the debt payoff two years ago for his assessments. He also requested it again this year. The number he received then was lower than the number

he received this year. Over time, that number should continue to decrease. His question was why it went up. The answer he received from Severn Trent was that they used the wrong number in 2010. My question to them was, if anyone paid off their assessment in 2010, did they use the right number or an incorrect amount.

Mr. Berube asked how do we know they did not use an incorrect number in 2012?

Mr. Walls stated I agree, and they need to check into it all around. They seemed to indicate that the 2010 number was the incorrect number.

Mr. Moyer stated we are looking into it.

SEVENTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Staff Reports

A. Attorney

i. Landscape Maintenance Agreement with Davey Commercial Grounds Management

Mr. Qualls stated this agreement was executed regarding using recycled mulch.

ii. Consideration of Resolution 2013-01 Adopting the Assessment Roll for Unplatted Property

Mr. Qualls stated I emailed this resolution to everyone yesterday. We do not need to discuss the 2005 assessment issue again, but this resolution provides that every year, the assessment roll for the unplatted parcels is certified to the Board and is in the record.

Mr. LeMenager stated it was quite interesting to see this assessment roll for the first time.

Mr. Moyer stated it has been included in the annual budgets.

Mr. LeMenager stated the golf course does not pay for operations and maintenance, but yet we maintain their ponds. I do not understand that.

Mr. Berube stated my question is related. All of the other values move year to year with the budget. The golf course is at \$61,000. Does that move as well or is that fixed?

Mr. Evans stated that number is fixed pursuant to the bond documents.

Ms. Kassel stated that is for debt service.

Mr. LeMenager stated they are only paying for debt service.

Mr. Berube stated so that amount never changes.

Mr. Moyer stated that is correct; the debt service assessment amount would not change.

Mr. Evans stated I do not know why, but I know it is reflected in the bond documents.

Mr. LeMenager asked why do they not pay operations and maintenance?

Mr. Berube asked do you mean specifically for the ponds?

Mr. LeMenager stated I mean for anything for CDD property.

Mr. Berube asked what do they receive from the CDD besides pond maintenance?

Mr. LeMenager stated they get roads so people can drive to the golf course.

Mr. Berube stated we do not own the roads.

Mr. LeMenager stated the CDD built the roads and paid for them. The fact that we conveyed them to the County is quite academic.

Mr. Moyer stated that is included in the \$61,000.

Mr. Walls stated I think I asked this question some time ago. Obviously there are no residents who live on the golf course, but they do receive the stormwater benefit from the ponds. I think they receive some benefit for the community looking nice. I do not know how much the operation and maintenance assessment would be or how you would come up with that. I think there is some benefit, but I do not know if that arrangement can be negotiated.

Mr. Berube stated it is what it is. Back to the pond issue, it specifically calls out the golf course and the need to maintain it, it talks about the ponds and the flood control system, of which the golf course is a part. It is all integral, and I understand that is why the golf course gets their ponds maintained for effectively zero dollars. Does that \$61,000 float every year? Apparently it does not because it is a fixed amount. I am fine with it.

Mr. Walls stated essentially you would move money from one fund to another and the total number would remain the same.

Mr. LeMenager stated I was surprised. I was always under the impression that the golf course was making payments. It was surprising to see this document.

Mr. Moyer stated without going back and reading the documents on how this was arrived at and why they do not pay maintenance assessments, golf courses are generally considered to be recipients of stormwater, not generators of stormwater. When we talk about if they receive benefit from the ponds, the answer is generally "not really." The ponds handle the discharge from uplands, where there are houses, roads, parks and things of that nature.

Mr. Berube stated there are some printed words to that effect.

Mr. Evans stated that is correct.

Mr. Berube stated I have read it.

Mr. Evans stated I have, too. The ponds are the recipient from all the stormwater from all the houses going to the golf course property.

Mr. Moyer stated in theory, the maintenance on the ponds should be geared toward the functioning of the drainage system and not the aesthetics.

Ms. Kassel stated you are essentially saying that the CDD is receiving a service from the golf course in terms of stormwater management, rather than vice versa.

Mr. Moyer stated that is correct.

Mr. Evans stated the District is receiving a benefit. Do we approve this resolution every year?

Mr. Qualls stated no.

Mr. LeMenager stated I think it is a good idea. I was just surprised to see it.

Mr. Evans read Resolution 2013-01 into the record by title.

On MOTION by Ms. Kassel, seconded by Mr. LeMenager, with all in favor, unanimous approval was given to Resolution 2013-01 adopting the assessment roll for unplatted property.
--

iii. Supervisors Participating via Telephone

Mr. Qualls stated Ms. Kassel asked me to look into telephonic meetings. There are several Attorney General opinions, which I will forward to everyone by email. Starting back in 1992, the Attorney General opined in five opinions that, indeed, when there is a requirement that a meeting has to be in a physical location, as is the case with a Community Development District, the Statute says that we must have a meeting within the County in a physical location. As long as there is a quorum present physically, it is fine for Supervisors to attend meetings via skype or telephone or some other means. There are some other opinions, such as 2002-82, where the Attorney General opined that it was only acceptable in extraordinary circumstances. In that case, a Commissioner on a Board of County Commissioners had serious health issues that required that person to attend the meeting. In general, the Attorney General has opined that it is fine, indeed, with all of the technology to attend meetings via telephone or some other technology, as long as there is a quorum physically present at the location of the meeting. Ms. Kassel's specific question was in the instance where it is difficult to hear when you are on skype or the telephone. I do not find a lot of law on that particular subject. From a practical standpoint, I know the District Manager has made some practical recommendations, but I

think the best thing is to position the equipment so that you can fully participate at the meeting. Then you are, indeed, participating in theory. I think it is worth the Board taking the time to position the equipment so those participating offsite can hear and be fully involved in the meeting.

Ms. Kassel stated Mr. Qualls also said when someone participates by phone, those votes do not count. Did you find anything on that issue?

Mr. Qualls stated no, I thought I had read that, but I did not find it to be the case. In fact, you can vote when you are participating via telephone or other means, as long as there is a quorum physically present in the room at the meeting.

B. Engineer

There being nothing to report, the next order of business followed.

EIGHTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Supervisor Requests

Mr. LeMenager stated on behalf of the Board members, I would like to say thank you very much to Mr. Evans for doing a great job for us over the past years as Chairman.

Mr. Evans stated I am sure you will do fine going forward.

Ms. Kassel stated we will miss your expert facilitation of the meetings. We appreciate the benefit of your broad experience.

Mr. Berube stated I hope the next Chairman keeps everyone in line as well as Mr. Evans has done.

Mr. Evans stated that brings me to a question for the next meeting. Do I open the meeting because the new Board members will not have been sworn in?

Mr. Moyer stated if you can fit that into your schedule, I think that would be a nice thing to do so that the Board can recognize your service. Then we will swear in the new members afterward. If you cannot attend the meeting, then I can swear them in before the meeting begins. That does not have to be done at a meeting.

Mr. Evans stated I can be here.

Mr. Berube stated there will only be one new Board member.

Mr. Moyer stated technically, there will be three new members.

Mr. Evans stated if I remember the protocol, I can open the meeting and then Mr. Moyer will do the roll call. Even though they have been elected, until they are sworn in, they do not take effect on the Board.

Mr. Moyer stated that is correct; that is what the law says.

Mr. Evans stated at that point, once they have been sworn in, then you go through the selection of Chairman, Vice Chairman and other officers.

Mr. Moyer stated that is correct.

Mr. Berube stated this is not necessarily a request but just something to think about. In recent months, we spent some significant money with Mr. Aaron Smith bringing Mr. Rick Druckenmiller up to speed on the irrigation system. About a year ago when Mr. Walker was here and we asked him what we are receiving for his monthly monitoring fee that adds up to \$3,000 annually, he responded that it was not much. A couple months ago, that was followed up on by Mr. Smith who said that “we found some controllers that had not worked in quite some time, perhaps due to lightning strikes and other events that happened earlier. I insisted on repairing some of those. There were a few that took about a day to get operational.” That supports what Mr. Walker said about the monitoring not doing very much. We had advanced Mr. Druckenmiller in the irrigation program by having all this mapped. I think we need to discuss getting him an iPad to monitor this program. I think we need to drop Walker Technical Services from monitoring the Maxicom system and get someone in-house—Mr. Druckenmiller or Mr. Haskett or someone else—to do the monitoring. We have been told by the person doing the monitoring that he does not provide very much. Then a second person, Mr. Smith, said there were some things that were not working here. Now we have someone running our irrigation system, but it is still being monitored by Mr. Walker, although I do not know at what level. We are maintaining a very expensive system. We are spending money maintaining it. We have a full-time irrigation technician on staff. I think we need to take the next step and bring it all in-house. I am not asking for any movement tonight, just that everyone think about it.

Mr. LeMenager stated that is not a bad idea.

Mr. Berube stated this is the elephant in the back of the room that is slowly coming to bite us.

Mr. Evans stated point taken.

Mr. Walls stated I would like a quick consensus from the Board regarding the landscaping at the school. It looks sub par and does not match what we are doing.

Mr. Berube stated it looks pretty ratty.

Mr. Walls stated the bushes are hardly ever trimmed. They do not do any edging or weeding or that type of thing. Can we get staff to talk with them about what kind of partnership we could get into as far as encouraging them to do better, or helping them, or doing the work? I would like to see what kinds of things we can do to improve how it looks over there.

Mr. Berube stated I addressed that issue once before, and I went around the principal, Mr. John Davis, and went to the County School Board. It turned out that Mr. Davis was not very happy by me doing that.

Mr. Walls stated I would like to open a dialogue with them. We can let them know that we maintain the landscaping up to the school and it looks like this. Then we get to the school and it looks like that. Just start there and see what we can do to prod them along. If it comes down to providing the service or helping them, I would be open to that. I would like to see a consistent and uniform look, instead of going from CDD-maintained property to the school where the quality declines pretty rapidly.

Mr. Berube stated where the conversation ended, he asked me if I had any concerns regarding that to contact him directly the next time. I would be happy to take the first step unless someone else wants to.

Mr. Nicholas stated I do not think the staff has the relationship with the school that others do. We noticed the same thing that Mr. Walls did, and in just the last couple weeks, it is getting really bad. We contacted Mr. Davis and essentially did not give him a choice. I just said that we are going to send some crews over and get them caught up. The issue continues to be the same issue we have with the ball field maintenance. They have to abide by the Jessica Lunsford Act, which specifies when outside contractors can be on school property and when they cannot. Our Davey Tree representatives generally work the same hours during the day when school is in session. We do not have an issue with the golf maintenance staff because they come really early or late in the day. It turned out that this Friday and Monday the kids were out of school, so we took that opportunity to send Davey over to get it cleaned up. We should be the ones, not staff, to engage this activity if you are interested in hearing what it would take to do that work full time under another scope with Davey. We should be the ones to approach Mr. Davis.

Mr. Walls stated I am fine with whomever talks to him.

Mr. Nicholas stated I think he would be quite receptive. I think he would be the first one to tell you that he does not have the resources, capabilities, or time in-house to do what we could do. We are in agreement with that.

Mr. Moyer stated there is precedent for this activity, which I sent to Mr. Walls. Baldwin Park is doing that to a fairly high degree.

Ms. Kassel asked would there be anything at the roundabout at Lakeshore Park that would be able to be utilized at the school?

Mr. Nicholas stated I do not believe so, but it is not an issue of a lack of material. It is more maintenance efforts. They have some custodial staff, but they are doing things with pipes and kitchens indoors, not much outside, especially landscaping. We agree with that and we can look into it to see what we can come up with creatively.

Mr. LeMenager asked speaking of the bushes at the roundabout, can we get a notice out that there are bushes available, rather than just trashing them? There are a lot of bushes there that I think will be trashed.

Mr. Haskett stated yes. Mr. Golgowski did the same thing with the annuals and got those distributed once they were removed.

Ms. Kassel asked how were they distributed?

Mr. Golgowski stated I went through the garden group and put out a notice through them. The plants were removed from the beds and dumped into a waste pile, and people had to scavenge for them.

NINTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Adjournment

The next meeting will be Thursday, November 29, 2012, at 9:00 a.m.

The meeting adjourned at 7:25 p.m.

Gary L. Moyer, Secretary

Robert D. Evans, Chairman